



Minutes of the Environment & Leisure Committee meeting held virtually on
Monday 19th October 2020 at 7:00pm via Zoom
Present:
Cllr David Chenery (Chairman)





Josie Hopps


Cllr Anne Westover



Cllr John Horsnell

Cllr Dick Jenkinson



Mick Miller 
In attendance: Jo Peters – Clerk to the Council
Cllr Ivor French was also present

There were 2 members of the public present
1. Open Public Session
Residents are invited to give their views and question the Parish Council on issues on this agenda or raise issues for future consideration at the discretion of the Chairman.  Members of the public, whilst welcome to attend, may not take part in the meeting itself.
There were no comments from the members of the public present.

2. To receive apologies for absence
Apologies were accepted from Cllr Cooke.

3. To receive declarations of interest
Cllrs Horsnell and Westover declared a non-pecuniary interest as they are plot holders at the Glebe Allotment site.  Josie Hopps and Cllr Jenkinson declared non-pecuniary interests as they are Trustees of Wickham Market Partnership.  
4. To approve the draft minutes of the E & L Committee meeting held virtually on Monday 17th August 2020 
A copy of the draft minutes of the Environment & Leisure Committee meeting held virtually on Monday 17th August 2020 had been circulated to all members prior to the meeting.  These were Unanimously Approved and it was agreed they would be signed by the Chairman as a true record of the meeting, when convenient.
5. Actions from meeting held on Monday 17th August 2020 update:-
5.1- Trees on Church Pightle – Cllr Westover to report on
Cllr Westover confirmed that herself and Josie Hopps had now looked at the trees and there were two particular trees that required attention.  She asked for permission to progress forward and obtain quotations.  She also advised that the Parish Council may need to put in a notification to ESC for these works prior to them being carried out.  Action: Cllr Westover to forward the Schedule of Works to all Committee members and obtain quotations.
5.2 - Village Sign update – Cllr Horsnell to report on 

Cllr Horsnell reported the foundation works and new post support have been installed and he hoped the new post could be ordered soon.  Cllr Horsnell had circulated quotations for the new post to all Committee members prior to the meeting.  Cllr Horsnell reported on the post options available and further to discussion it was RESOLVED that an untreated French Oak sign would be ordered.

Cllr Horsnell confirmed that he had liaised with a local company to carry out the repair work to the sign itself and gave details regarding the shot blasting and powder coating work required.  Cllr Jenkinson reported that a local resident had originally volunteered to carry out the repainting and design works to the sign. 
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Cllr Horsnell gave details regarding the options available and asked the Committee if they wished for the sign to remain all black.  Cllr Jenkinson stated after the sign is shot blasted it may be there is additional work to be carried out and an opportunity to improve the sign and possibly add some colour.  Cllr Horsnell suggested it would be beneficial if a meeting could be held in order to look at the current sign prior to it being shot blasted.  It was agreed a site meeting would be held on Wednesday 21st October at 12 noon.  The Chairman thanked Cllr Horsnell for all his hard work co-ordinating this project.
The Chairman was absent for part of this discussion due to internet problems.

The Chairman asked permission to suspend standing orders in order to continue the meeting as items 7.2, 7.3 and 8 had been considered at the start of the meeting.  Agreed Unanimously.
Mick Miller left the meeting

5.3 - Simons Cross Flooding/Drainage issues 
Cllr French confirmed this work would be carried out during the week beginning 2nd November 2020, subject to the relevant paperwork being received.
5.4 - War Memorial and Garden - Erection of a flagpole update
Cllr French reported this matter was on-going due to this years Remembrance Service being cancelled due to COVID-19.  Cllr Westover confirmed the planting at the War Memorial was now complete.  The Parish Clerk reported she had ordered the Parish Council’s Remembrance Wreath, and this would be laid by the Chairman.
5.5 – Siting of hand sanitiser stations update
The Parish Clerk confirmed the hand sanitiser unit at the Village Hall had now been installed and confirmed she had asked permission from Lewis Boudville, ESC to site the remaining units next to the car park ticket machines within the car parks and he had asked for clarification regarding some matters relating to siting these to which she had responded but has still not received a decision from him as he is on annual leave.  Cllr Westover suggested the response to Lewis Boudville’s questions could be forwarded to Carolyn Barnes.
6. Village Hall/Playing Field 

6.1 - VHCIO, Bowls & Football club leases – To receive an update from Cllr Chenery
Cllr Chenery reported the VH CIO’s amendments to their proposed lease had now been incorporated into a new version of the lease and due to the VH CIO still having queries regarding some items this would need to be sent off to Blocks Solicitors for clarification.  He confirmed once this lease was complete the leases for the Bowls and Football Clubs would also be in a position to be finalised.  The Parish Clerk reported the term in respect of all the leases had been amended so all leases had a 30 year term.
7. Other matters
7.1 – Quiet Lanes update
Cllr French volunteered to lead on this project in order to take it forward.  The Chairman thanked Cllr French for offering to take on this role.
7.2 – Weekly Wednesday & Saturday Markets 
The Parish Clerk raised concerns regarding the number of stalls now attending the Saturday market and stated in her view this market should now become a formally licenced market with charged pitch fees.  The Chairman closed the meeting to allow Mary Hawes, Markets Group to comment.  Mary Hawes raised concerns that face masks were not being worn at the markets. 
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She stated in her view the Saturday market did need to be formally licenced and all stallholders selling food should be asked to provide a copy of their Food & Hygiene and Public Liability Certificates.  Cllr Exton also recommended that additional signage could be put up in respect of social distancing.  Cllr French raised concerns as to who would police and manage the Saturday market.  Cllr Jenkinson recommended the new licence could include the space on the other side of the bus shelter.  It was agreed there should be a limit of 6 stalls and social distancing guidelines should be adhered to at all times.

It was RESOLVED the Parish Clerk would contact ESC in order to arrange a licence for the Saturday market to include space both sides of the bus shelter.   It was also agreed the stallholders who attend the Saturday market would be asked to pay for their pitch in advance.  Actions: Parish Clerk to contact Angus Williams at ESC to set up licence for Saturday market and visit the Saturday market in order to inform stallholders and ask them to arrange payment for their pitch in advance.
7.3 – Men’s Shed Project – To consider siting this on the Glebe Allotment site
The Chairman welcomed Cath Caudwell, WMP and Ray Lewis, WMP and WM Allotment Association to the meeting.  A presentation had been circulated to all Committee members prior to the meeting.  Cath Caudwell gave details regarding the presentation and stated there was a strong feeling of support for this project and the Glebe Allotment site appeared to be the most suitable place for the shed to be sited.  She advised for the project to go forward with the Diocese they would require the support of the Parish Council.  Ray Lewis confirmed WM Allotment Association were in full support of this project.   The Chairman thanked both Cath Caudwell and Ray Lewis for their comments.

Comments were noted from Cllr Westover regarding the shed building itself and its setting, access and car parking to the site.  She also stated in her view the Glebe plot holders should be consulted.  Mick Miller stated he agreed also that the plot holders should be consulted.  Cllr Jenkinson stated he felt the Parish Council should support this project and advised he was aware that funding for the shed was favoured by ESC’s Community Partnership scheme.   Ray Lewis stated car parking would be sufficient for both the project and plot holders.  Cllr Jenkinson shared his screen in order to show a picture of the proposed shed and both himself and Cath Caudwell provided further information.

Cllr Ivor French asked if the project was successful would the Parish Council charge for the plot where the shed is sited.  He also made enquires regarding the services and insurance for the shed and stated the local surrounding residents must also be consulted due to the noise this project could bring. 
The Chairman asked the Committee if they agreed for the proposed project in principle to be sited on the Glebe Allotment site subject to concerns being addressed and consultation with plot holders and local residents being carried out.  5 in Favour, 1 Abstention.  CARRIED.  Cath Caudwell thanked the Chairman for inviting her to attend the meeting.  The Chairman re-convened the meeting.
7.4 – Handyman – Works Schedule
The Parish Clerk gave details regarding works carried out by the Village Handyman.  It was agreed the Parish Clerk would continue to liaise with Adrian Clarke and report back to the Committee.
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Cllr French stated this year and due to COVID-19 in his view there should only be one main Christmas tree sited on the Hill and forgo the smaller trees, but businesses could be asked to decorate their shop windows.  Actions: Cllr French to inform Parish Council members of this decision and Parish Clerk to compile letter to businesses and order Christmas tree.  Cllr Jenkinson confirmed the lights in the London Plane trees should be switched on around 1st December 2020.
7.5 – Parish Tree Planting
Cllr Westover confirmed she had organised some work parties and was looking to plant some trees between Chapel Lane and Sandy Lane but would require some funding.  Action: Cllr Westover to make enquires regarding funding for these trees from SCC.
8. To consider any matters relating to the allotments
The Chairman closed the meeting to allow Ray Lewis to comment.  Mick Miller reported it had been a difficult year for WM Allotment Association as they had only had one meeting but confirmed they were holding a meeting on 10th October 2020 via Zoom.  
Mick Miller confirmed all plots at the new Simons Cross site were now full.
Concerns were raised by Ray Lewis regarding the condition of the access road to the Glebe Allotment site.  The Parish Clerk gave details regarding the quotations received for repairing the surface.  It was agreed the Parish Clerk should contact EFM Surfacing in order to arrange a site visit to consider alternative options to improve this road surfacing.  Action: Parish Clerk to contact EFM Surfacing.

Concerns were raised regarding the hedges on the Northern and Eastern side at the Glebe Allotment site.  It was agreed these required cutting and the Parish Clerk would ask the local landowner if he could cut the Eastern side and obtain quotations for the Northern side hedge.  Action: Parish Clerk to contact local landowner and obtain quotations.
Cllr Westover asked if the requested new hedge at the new Simons Cross site would be planted.  Mick Miller stated no further progress had been made in respect of this hedge and if it was to be planted it would be the responsibility of the Parish Council to maintain.  It was agreed that a new hedge would not be planted.  The Chairman reconvened the meeting.
9. To consider any matters relating to the cemetery

9.1 – Update on Oak Tree

Cllr Westover reported this tree had now been pollarded and made safe.  She confirmed the neighbours shed was not too badly damaged and no further action is required.
9.2 – Rabbit Gassing costs & way forward
Cllr Chenery stated this matter would need to be included within the forthcoming budget.  The Parish Clerk reported she had tried to set up a site meeting with the contractor who carried out the gassing works but he had refrained from wanting to meet.  Cllr Westover stated no further monies should be paid for the additional gassing works as this work was carried out without the Parish Council’s consent but going forward a method that works must be looked into as the burrows required controlling as they could cause further damage.  The Chairman advised he would liaise with Mr Les Bee in respect of this matter.
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Cllr French stated in his view the best way to prevent this issue would be to rabbit fence the whole perimeter of the cemetery.  Cllr Jenkinson provided details of the perimeter size for the cemetery and it was agreed all options need to be looked into.  
9.3 – Cemetery Regulations update
Cllr Westover confirmed she had received further comments from Linda Merriam, Cemetery Clerk which needed to be built in.  She recommended that a plan was also implemented to go with the regulations and advised she hoped they would be completed within the near future so they could be adopted by the Parish Council.
9.4 – Any other matters relating to the cemetery

Cllr Westover reported a work party was due to take place on Saturday 24th October 2020.  She hoped the new soil bunker quotation would be received soon and raised concerns regarding the grave diggers putting earth on top of the snowdrops.  Action: Parish Clerk to write to undertakers.  Parish Clerk to also write to Andrew Reeve to request confirmation if the cattle are coming back.
Cllr Westover stated the need for a top-soil bunker and advised there were some badly sunken graves that required topping up.  She also suggested that the Cemetery Group meetings should commence.  Cllr Horsnell confirmed the old village signpost had been cut in half and would be erected at the entrance to the cemetery to provide a gateway/signpost by LJC Building Contractors.
    10.  Matters of report and items for the next meeting
To consider and agree the 2021/22 budget.  Cllr Jenkinson asked if the Village Hall  drainage problem should be considered.  The Chairman stated this matter was being discussed at the Village Hall Lease Working Group meetings.  Cllr French stated once matters relating to this issue had been looked into further they would be brought to the E & L Committee and Parish Council.  

    11.   Date of next meeting
The next meeting of the Environment & Leisure Committee will be held virtually on Monday 14th December 2020 via Zoom.  
There being no further discussion the Chairman closed the meeting at 9:45pm
Signed:............................................., Chairman

Dated:.......................................
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